
  

 

 

 

23rd June 2020 

Dear Parents, 

As Chair of Governors and Headteacher we would like to update you as to our position regarding 

the government’s decision that whilst children in year groups other than Reception, Year 1 and Year 

6 would not be returning until September, schools could admit more pupils if they had capacity to 

do so.  The delay in communicating our decision follows the recent reassuring news from 

Government that the virus alert level has moved from level 4 to level 3 and today’s announcement 

that there will be a reduction in the 2m social distancing rules before the end of term.  These two 

factors have enabled us to give you much better news. As a Governing Body we have also updated 

our strategic aims for this pandemic affected period, which are highlighted in bold below.  

Ever since the announcement regarding the possibility of welcoming additional year groups, we 

have been considering the daily Department of Education (DfE) updates and reflecting upon any 

updated guidance. Mr Farrugia has also been sharing thoughts and ideas with fellow headteachers  

in our area, and working with his senior leadership team to see whether we could admit more 

children in a safe way, without jeopardising the safe environment that we have worked hard to 

continually adapt and develop over recent months.   

The Senior Leadership Team and Governors have been engaged in ongoing dialogue throughout the 

Covid-19 pandemic.  As you are more than aware, it has been very much a changing situation with 

a plethora of both speculation and ‘guidance’ to plan for and deal with in exceptionally challenging 

timescales. We are mindful that the situation has been one that has been changing and unknown 

for many weeks. We are also mindful that many people nationally, let alone in our own parent and 

staff community, have different feelings about the level of danger from the Coronavirus. We all have 

different levels of comfort in terms of coming out of Lockdown at this point in time and we know 

that some in our community have experienced illness and even loss in recent months.  

Despite this, the teaching staff are all working exceptionally hard for our children. They have 

effectively had to plan a new ‘remote’ school in a very short space of time and come into school to 

be with the children of key workers, with many having to juggle their own children’s childcare.  You 

will have seen that our home learning has developed immensely in just a matter of weeks and it 

continues to develop onto online platforms that allow for greater teacher-child engagement. This 

takes time; there is no ‘off the shelf’ programme.  It has been, and continues to be, a steep learning 

curve for everyone: children, staff and parents.  

We know that we will not please everyone with our plans going forward, but we have taken the 

decision to create a definitive plan for the rest of the school year to enable parents to plan, manage 
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expectations of children and, importantly, for the school to plan for the longer term rather than 

have to be deflected by ever changing guidance.  There were three new, strategic aims agreed this 

week by Governors to help us map out our next steps. 

Since the first three year groups (Reception, Year 1 and Year 6) were given the opportunity to return 

to school, we have been actively exploring all possible options to further expand our provision in 

the event that we were given the go-ahead to bring more children back. Our priority has been the 

safety of our whole school community at every point.  

We have welcomed the first three year groups back in bubble sizes to fit within our available 

classrooms that can maintain, as much as possible, the required two metre distance and meet 

extensive additional safety guidance.  We have a limited number of teaching and support staff 

available to us as we have some who are shielding either themselves or others in their family homes. 

Also, throughout the pandemic, we have provided consistent schooling for children of key workers  

and those identified as vulnerable on government guidance during the pandemic.  

To date we have used all available teachers, teaching and learning support assistants , sports coaches 

and anyone we can use on our staff, just to safely cover our Reception, Y1, Y6 and ever growing 

numbers of keyworker children in line with the risk level and guidance.   

With the recent, positive news we are confident that we will be able to invite the remainder of 

the children back into school for the last two weeks of school (Monday 6th July until Friday 17th 

July) on a rota system whereby half a class comes in on the Monday and Tuesday and the other 

half for Thursday and Friday each week, meaning that each pupil can come back for 4 days in total.  

This is the system that we have been using for Reception, Year 1 and Year 6 so far, with teachers’ 

statutory planning, preparation and assessment time together with deep cleaning taking place on a 

Wednesday.  This allows us to maintain bubbles of up to 15 children per class in these last 2 weeks, 

allowing for easier separation of these bubbles throughout the school day. 

We will also continue to have staggered beginning and end of the school day times, break times and 

lunch times to allow for greater separation and therefore social distancing.  

A survey will be going out shortly to parents in Years 2,3,4 & 5 to see whether they would like their 

child(ren) to return or not. We would only ask that if you decide not to take a place that then there 

is no change before the end of the term as there will be a great deal of administration involved in 

setting up these new bubbles. 

The keyworker provision will remain available all week, but parents can choose for their children to 

join one of their class bubbles  instead of their keyworker bubble for the last fortnight.  

Some parents may continue to prefer not to send their children to school at this time. Others, who 

have children currently attending, may also be uncomfortable with their child’s bubble lead possibly 

changing and may prefer that their child(ren) stop attending for the last fortnight.  Please just email 

the school office if this is the case. We have taken the decision to change our groupings because 

without doing so we cannot allow other children to return and because from looking at both county 



and regional data the level of risk has reduced enormously.  It is still a risk however, and one that 

some of you may prefer not to take. 

We have tried to socially distance children inside the building as much as possible but this isn’t 

always possible and certainly won’t be possible with the larger bubbles that we may have in the last 

fortnight, but we will be following this advice from the DFE: 

We know that, unlike older children and adults, early years and primary age children cannot be expected to 
remain 2 metres apart from each other and staff. In deciding to bring more children back to early years and 

schools, we are tak ing this into account. 

You should, therefore, work  through the hierarchy of measures set out in implementing protective measures 
in education and childcare settings: 

 avoiding contact with anyone with symptoms 

 frequent hand cleaning and good respiratory hygiene practices 

 regular cleaning of settings 

 minimising contact and mixing 

 
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/preparing-for-the-wider-opening-of-schools-from-1-

june/planning-guide-for-primary-schools 

 

Reception, Year 1 and Year 6 bubbles will still come in on the same days to keep your working 

routines intact however, as mentioned earlier, staff may change. We are trying to return all children 

to their usual class teachers and where this is not possible, because that teacher is shielding, we are 

trying to use at least one familiar adult.   

We know that some Reception, Year 1 and Year 6 parents wanted more days in school, and this and 

various other options were considered, but we felt that our priority should be to return more year 

groups to school before the end of term – and we couldn’t achieve both. We certainly didn’t feel 

however that we should finish the term early for these year groups, as children will have established 

some routine by now which would then have to be broken, parents will have established their 

working patterns and Year 6 children, we believed, deserved to have a proper closure on their time 

at  primary school. 

The Governing Body have agreed that, building upon the core aim of providing an educational 

environment that focuses on the emotional wellbeing of our children at this time, all children 

(unless currently shielding with family) will have the opportunity to return to school, during the 

last fortnight of this academic year.  All the feedback that we have received to date suggests that 

this live engagement with teaching staff has been missed by the children and has been an 

understandable frustration for everyone including our teachers.   We hope that this return to school 

will go some way to reconnect children with teaching staff and school. These in-school days will 

focus on re-establishing relationships and wellbeing rather than academic learning.  

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-implementing-protective-measures-in-education-and-childcare-settings
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-implementing-protective-measures-in-education-and-childcare-settings
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/preparing-for-the-wider-opening-of-schools-from-1-june/planning-guide-for-primary-schools
https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/preparing-for-the-wider-opening-of-schools-from-1-june/planning-guide-for-primary-schools


We will put out home learning for those who are not coming in, but this will mainly be links to 

educational websites, as teachers will be back in school teaching over the week. 

The government has now announced that schools will return in full in September, provided that 

infection rates do not ‘spike’ once more. A second strategic aim, agreed by the governors , is that a 

second key focus for our school going forwards will be for us to work on a ‘recovery’ curriculum 

that will encompass the recognition of gaps in learning caused by the loss of schooling during the 

Pandemic as well as provide support for wellbeing and mental health so that children make a 

smooth transition, over time, into school and their new year group. More detail on that will follow 

in future updates.  

Every child’s experience of lockdown will have been different, every family circumstance is unique 

and there will be some children who have had the opportunity to fully engage with all aspects of 

home learning with one to one parental support, whereas others may not have been so fortunate 

for a host of reasons.  

A third and final strategic aim going forward will be for the school to continue to extend its 

repertoire and upskill staff in virtual learning techniques in the event of any further lockdown. As 

part of this, the school has just taken advantage of the government’s recently established grant for 

schools to set up a school learning platform.  We now have a new Google Learning Platform set up 

together with two class sets of Chromebooks, which we aim to continue to expand over the next 

few years.   

We know that many of you would love your children to return to school, albeit for just a few days 

this term and there is nothing that we would like better than to see them too!  We do however 

recognise that not all parents will choose to send their child back at this time.  Acceptance of the 

offer to return this term is optional and we respect your choice.  You will be contacted this week to 

ascertain if you would like your child to attend in order that these new bubbles can be created.  We 

will endeavour to send out your child’s attendance days and bubbles as soon as we are able to. 

At this time of national uncertainty and change we felt that it was important to be definitive about 

what the next few weeks would be so that we at Garden Fields can plan effectively for a return to 

school in September. We hope the information in this letter provides you with some reassurance 

that your children, their safety and their wellbeing are at the heart of all that we do and I know that 

the teaching staff are very much looking forward to reconnecting with your children, where possible, 

in the coming weeks. 

Yours sincerely, 

 

Mr Farrugia        and     Nicola Dale 

Headteacher                  Chair of Governors  


